Trinity Presbyterian Church

Stated Session Meeting (using Zoom)
December 20, 2020 
We Assemble in God’s Name

Members Present: Stephanie Sorge, Moderator; Linda Bradley, Clerk of Session; Dane Byers; Ellie Cale; Chris Carlberg; Melodie Davis; Yogi Gillette; Mary Knapp; Judy LePera; Becca Lowrance; Frances Sale; Abby Striebig; Carolyn Hinshaw, Youth Representative; and Gwen Carr, Associate for Pastoral Care.
Absent/Excused:. Bill Wilson. A quorum was present. Approved.
Call to Order:  Stephanie called the meeting to order with prayer at 4:00 pm.
Devotional:  Yogi shared a devotional describing how he has practiced prayer during the COVID pandemic and especially now at Christmas.   He then led us in a prayer of thanks and gratitude, for safe journeys, and for grace during these difficult times.

Sharing Joys and Concerns:

Prayer concerns and joys for members and friends of the Trinity congregation were shared, and Stephanie led a moment of prayer.

Approval of Docket:  The Tech Team requested that their report be added to the agenda and placed before Clerk’s report.  Approved.
Approval of Minutes:  The minutes from the Stated Session Meeting on November 15 were approved as distributed. 
Tech Team Report:

For Discussion and Action:
1) The team presented a report that contained position descriptions for two tech positions, Digital Media Assistant I and Digital Media Assistant II that are needed in order to continue providing quality online worship services each Sunday. Currently Bailey Hostetter is doing the work of "Digital Media Assistant I" and Echo Striebig is fulfilling the "Digital Media Assistant II" role.  Including both positions in the 2021 budget would require approximately $21,000, as opposed to the current $7,800, or an increase of $13,200.   The two position descriptions are attached to these minutes.
2) The team is also requesting approximately $40,000 to update the technology currently being used for online services.  This includes a Tricaster and new cameras, as well as a computer to replace the five-year-old iMac that Joe and DeAnne carry back and forth every Sunday. This would provide an interim solution that would help, especially in conjunction with the network upgrade. 
During the ensuing discussion, Session recognized these significant needs, but also focused on the importance of taking a pro-active, comprehensive look at financing long-range staffing, technology, and also building maintenance.  The two position descriptions and the technology request were separated into two different motions and were tabled until we reviewed the draft budget later in the meeting.
Clerk’s Report:

1) Communion was observed virtually during online worship on Sunday, December 6 as previously approved by Session.  Communion as an extension of the table was not observed because of Virginia COVID-19 precautions.
2) Pat Wingo passed away on Monday, November 30.  A virtual celebration of life service for Pat was held on Tuesday, December 15. The memorial service is now online and available for viewing at any time.
Pastor’s Report:

For Discussion and Action:

1) Associate for Pastoral Care Contract – Gwen Carr’s contract and position description were sent to the Presbytery for approval.  The Committee for Pastoral Transition requested some changes in her benefits, which would revise her total salary and would need Session approval.  These changes include adding Minister’s Choice participation in the Board of Pensions, which enrolls Gwen in the pension programs minus health insurance (death and disability, pension, and access to other programs). This is a flat 10% of her cash salary. The Personnel Team recommended converting $1,000 of her salary to reimbursable accounts for professional expenses and continuing education, which helps reduce her tax burden and the Board of Pension dues for Minister’s Choice. The draft 2021 budget proposal includes this increase (just under $33,000 total for the year). This will need to be approved by the full Committee on Pastoral Transition in January, but the CPT chair thinks it is now very much in line with what they had hoped.  Approved.
2) BLM statement - Keeping this here to keep it in the queue for discussion re: bylaws

For Information: 

1) Training continues with the new class of Elders.  One remaining session will be completed before the new year.
2) Our online Session retreat is scheduled for Saturday, January 16, 2021. We’ll start at 10am, break for lunch at noon, and then reconvene at 1pm and adjourn at 3pm. The meeting will stay open during lunch for any who want to bring their food to the computer and enjoy fellowship.  We will examine new elders and plan for the next year.

3) Due to unused vacation time, personal days, and holidays (this Thursday and Friday and next Thursday and Friday), the office will be closed while Wonshé will be out for most of the rest of the month. This is possible this year only because of COVID and different realities around this season in terms of administrative and office needs.  Personal days and vacation days do not roll over, but due to COVID, the Personnel Committee agreed that she could roll over two vacation days. Stephanie has clarified expectations that vacation days need to be requested as far in advance as possible, and that generally requests can’t be granted for days off during Advent or the two weeks leading up to Easter. Recognizing the importance of time off, a number of paid holidays, vacation days, personal and sick days are provided and need to be used. Only sick days can be accumulated, up to a total of 20.

Upcoming Dates:

1) 2020 Vacation - Sunday, March 15; July 17-25; August 10-15 (office days from March); November 20-28 one week carryover to 2021
2) 2020 Continuing Education - August 3-9 (preaching conference), October 25-31(Lombard Institute)
3)  2021 Vacation (5 wks) - TBD

4)  2021 Continuing Education - February 6-13 and April 24-May 1 (both weeks online with the Lombard Mennonite Peace Institute)
We Celebrate Both the Present and Our Vision for the Future

House Churches and Marks Groups  


Reaching Out 








Judy
For Information:

1) Reaching Out is grieving Pat Wingo’s passing and her significant contributions to the house church.  Paul Sleezer and Don Allen and have agreed to be new co-leaders for nurture for the group.
Sanctuary








Becca
For Information:

1)  Sanctuary has completed a new covenant and its new nurture study is How to Be an Anti-Racist, by Ibram Kendi.   Mary made, and Frances seconded, a motion to approve the covenant.  Approved.  The house church is asking NewBridges to reinstate their relief fund for immigrants.  
Hearts and Hands:







Linda

No report
Backpack 








Abby
For Information:

1) The program has been preparing 75 bags of food each week, plus buying gifts and clothes for children at Keister Elementary.  Tamara Grant’s fundraising efforts have been very successful.  The program is also looking for similar programs at other area schools, hoping to work together for cost savings and possibly to fundraise through TV-3.  However, very few similar programs are operating right now because so much of education is online.  Keister is the only one in the city, and there is one school program in the county.  The backpack program will receive a Moffett grant for $1,400 in January.  Tamara may become more involved in an expanded program, and Abby has volunteered to continue helping with the Keister program.  
Centering Space







Stephanie

For Information:

1) Centering Space renovations on the second floor and new furniture is beginning to arrive.  Centering Space continues to offer Lectio Divina and a course by Mark Dewey.  Steve Jones will begin offering a grief support group in January.
Clothes Closet 







Mary
For Information:

1) The Clothes Closes has had limited response to online orders to distribute clothes to clients on Wednesday nights.  It continues to explore other avenues to share clothes with families that need them.
Seasonal Teams 

For Information:
1) The ACE team is continuing to plan for Christmas and Epiphany activities and programs.
Standing Teams and Committees






Benevolences








Judy
For Information:
1) The remaining Local Benevolence funds were given to Faith in Action.
Building and Grounds







Dane
For Information:
1) Jim and Ginny Newman have painted, done drywall, worked on lights, windows, and wall in the two rooms upstairs and it’s looking great. The removal of the old carpet revealed very deteriorated wood floors.  The team’s recommendation is to cover these floors with either the same floor covering used to renovate this summer for the rest of the church or with carpeting. 

2) Leftover jobs from this year include:

a) Two estimates have been received for the masonry work on items identified in last April’s Building Inspection Report, but the team recommends obtaining additional estimates for the work this coming spring. This work may cost up to $20,000. 

b) The estimated cost for additional gutter and dry vent waste boots replacement on roof is $2-3,000.

c) The team recommends replacing five of the six AC units in the building. They are considered “functioning beyond their statistical life expectancies.”  Michael and Son of Harrisonburg handles this. 

d) The team also recommends discussion of needs for the parking lot sometime during the next year. 

Communication and Outreach

For Information:

1) Decal stickers of Trinity’s logo are available.  Please see Stephanie for them.
Finance Team








Linda

For Information:

1) November Treasurer’s Report:  The report shows that we had a YTD actual income of $319,339, in comparison to annual budgeted income of $258,346; however, these figures include receipt of insurance payments for the water damage and numerous memorial gifts.  Obviously, income from loose offering and building use are running much lower than anticipated.  But pledges are incredibly running at 95% of the amount anticipated for this time of the year!  

Our YTD actual expenses are $368,382, compared to annual budgeted expenses of $316,281.  Again, much of this overage reflects expenses incurred because of the water damage and also the need to replace the sanctuary flooring – items that aren’t reflected in the actual 2020 budget figures.

2) Stewardship: The team continues to follow up on 2021 pledges.  Current pledges received total $230,186.  There is a possibility of an additional $29,000 in pledges to come in. 
For Session Action:

1) Budget:  The team requested approval of the 2021 budget as follows:  
Total Expenses:  $322,009.  Potential Income (including loose offering and carry-over):  $269,186.  Potential pledge follow-up:  $29,000.  Discrepancy:  $23,823.  Major increases include items for Pastoral Care and technology for online services.  The increases in Environmental Bequests and Centering Space (Myrtle Project) are offset by grants and memorial bequests.  It is anticipated that the $23,823 discrepancy can be covered through reserves and/or additional contributions or bequests.  However, the new request for two tech positions would increase the potential deficit to $47,000.  The detailed draft budget is in Session materials on the Trinity website.  
There was extended discussion of the need to undertake a comprehensive review of all the extra expenses – technology, staffing, building maintenance, etc. – that Trinity is currently, or shortly will be, facing.  It was decided to bring this information from Session to the congregation at Sunday worship and also in the Nous.  
Stephanie will draft a statement on Google Doc for Session members to edit.  
Mary made, and Yogi seconded, a motion to table a decision on the budget until the January Session retreat.  Approved.  Ellie made, and Chris seconded, a motion to continue to pay salaries and bills based on the current budget as needed until the new budget is passed.  Approved.  

Stephanie requested an extension of the Session meeting until 6:15 to complete the remainder of the items on the meeting docket.  Approved.
Library Committee







Judy

For Information:

1) The Library Committee is continuing to sort through and catalogue materials. 

Nominating Committee

      No report
Personnel Committee
See report and action under Pastor’s Report.
Care and Compassion Team 






Frances
For Information:

1) Gwen Carr is starting “full time”  – 20-25 hours/week – as Associate for Pastoral Care on January 1.
Presbytery Meeting: 



 


1) Melodie provided a report of the November presbytery meeting, which has been posted on the Session website.  The next stated meeting is Saturday, February 27, 2021 and currently is scheduled to be held over Zoom.
Processing the Meeting:
Stephanie reminded everyone that the Session Retreat will be held on Saturday, January 16.  This will replace the regular Session meeting in January.
Next Meeting – Session Retreat: Saturday, January 16, 10:00 am - 3:00 pm.  Frances Sale will have devotions.
Adjournment:  The meeting was adjourned and closed with prayer at 6:15 pm.
Respectfully submitted,
_____________________________



_______________________________
Linda Bradley






Stephanie Sorge

Clerk of Session





Moderator
Attachments:
1) Revised Associate for Pastoral Care Contract
2) Tech I and Tech II position descriptions
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